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There is nothing prescribed in the SIS Act and its associated regulations (SIS legislation) that 
prevents an underperforming fund from communicating to members about an upcoming SFT 
to a better performing fund. However, in its Review of trustee communications about the 
MySuper performance test (REP 729), ASIC makes clear that “underperforming funds should 
not be downplaying the importance of the test failure to members” and that “it should not be 
assumed that at the point that a merger is planned a member’s right to choose another 
superannuation fund becomes unimportant”.12 
 
ASIC also states that part of the process of a merger itself involves notification of members 
ahead of the merger occurring to enable them to decide whether to choose another 
superannuation fund.13  Under the Corporations Act there is an obligation on a transferring 
fund to notify its members about a ‘material change’ or ‘significant event’14 as soon as 
practicable once a decision is made to transfer member benefits.15  ASIC has provided 
guidance that: 
 
Whether there has been a material change or significant event will depend on all the 
circumstances.  For example, if you are taking the steps necessary to plan for and implement 
member transfers, this is a change or event that must be disclosed to members.16 
 
As a result, underperforming funds are hesitant to flag an SFT when communicating with 
members about failing the performance test because such communications may be considered 
by regulators to undermine the legislative intent of the prescribed form under section 60E.  In 
particular, the requirement to advise members to consider switching funds. 
 
The communications sent by an underperforming fund to its members – including the letter or 
email required under section 60E of the SIS Act – should not mislead members about the 
gravity of failing the performance test. However, in the interests of full disclosure that may 
assist members who are considering moving to another fund, failing funds that are engaged in 
an SFT process should have the option to provide that information to members if the SFT 
discussions are sufficiently advanced. Otherwise, members are more likely to leave the poor 
performing fund, which makes it a less attractive merger partner (thereby adversely affecting 
disengaged members in the poor performing fund).  It may also act as a disincentive for a 
performing fund to commence SFT discussions with an underperforming fund. 
 
ISA does not suggest that an SFT is “an excuse to avoid current legal obligations”17 but we 
consider that information about an upcoming SFT is as relevant to a member’s investment 
decision in relation to its superannuation product as information about the test failure.  
Member choice is not a goal in itself but a tool to realise the social policy objectives of the 
superannuation system.  In that context, and considering the well-established facts about 
engagement, behavioural biases, cognitive limitations, and low financial literacy, members 
should be provided with relevant information in relation to upcoming transfers to better 
performing, high quality funds. 
 

 
12 ASIC Review of trustee communications about the MySuper performance test, June 2022 (REP 729), page 9 
13 Ibid 
14 Refer s1017B of the Corporations Act 2001 (Cth) 
15 See for example, s1017B(5A) 
16 ASIC Information Sheet 90 
17 REP 729, page 9 






